[bookmark: _Hlk150170251]Minutes of the Fermoy Municipal District Meeting
held on 17th September 2024

[bookmark: _Hlk150780010]In Attendance:  Cllrs. Nelius Cotter, Noel McCarthy, Deirdre O’ Brien, Peter O’ Donoghue, 
Frank O’ Flynn, William O’ Leary. 
Aidan Creagh SEO, Brendan O’ Gorman SEE, Margaret O’ Donoghue MDO, Lydia Kelly ASO.

Margaret O’ Donoghue MDO gave a brief ‘In Committee’ update to the elected Members on derelict sites in the district prior to the commencement of the statutory meeting.

1.	MINUTES
	a. Minutes of Fermoy MD Meeting held on 24th July 2024
[bookmark: _Hlk177565774]	The Minutes were agreed on the proposition of Cllr. Noel McCarthy, seconded by Cllr. Nelius 	Cotter.	

2.	TIC, DISPOSALS, GRANTS, LEASES ETC.
	a. Disposal of House at 26 Beech Walk, Crann Ard, Fermoy
	“to consider Disposal of House - Situation: Unsold Affordable Property at 26 Beech Walk, 	Crann Ard, Fermoy, Co. Cork   Area: as outlined in in file plan CK153194F   To Whom It Is 	Proposed To Dispose: Emma Roche & John O’Connell, 26 Beech Walk, Crann Ard, Fermoy, 	Co. Cork   Consideration: €194,000”
[bookmark: _Hlk91059280]	The elected Members considered the information provided for this proposal and this Disposal of 	House, as detailed above, was agreed on the proposition of Cllr. Noel McCarthy, seconded by Cllr. 	Frank O’Flynn.
[bookmark: _Hlk177566144]
	b. Discharge of Water Rights Burden at Garynacole, Rathcormac
	“to consider discharge of water rights burden at Garynacole, Rathcormac - Situation: 	Discharge of 	burden on Folio CK14137 at Garynacole, Rathcormac, Co. Cork   
	From Whom Acquired: Burden in favour of Cork County Council since 1908  
	To Whom It Is Proposed To Dispose: Cormac Howard   Consideration: €1”
	The elected Members considered the information provided for this proposal and this Discharge of 	Water Rights Burden, as detailed above, was agreed on the proposition of Cllr. Frank O’ Flynn, 	seconded by Cllr. William O’Leary.

3.	REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS
	a. REPORT : July 2024 MDO Report
Margaret O’Donoghue MDO went through her report, the content of which was noted and welcomed by the elected Members.
In relation to the 2021 RRDF Category 2 Fermoy Town Centre Renewal Project, the elected Members re-iterated the importance of all interested and local stakeholders being involved with this project from the outset.  The necessity of the proposed traffic survey for Fermoy town and environs was also highlighted by the Members, in relation to current and predicted traffic volumes.  Aidan Creagh SEO acknowledged that the executive are acutely aware of the traffic situation in Fermoy and advised that the Roads Director of Services, the NRDO, the TII and the local engineering staff led by Brendan O’Gorman SEE are liaising to identify the overall traffic situation and related requirements prior to any consultation, design or works implementation.

b. FINAL REPORT : Kilworth Traffic Calming measures - Low Cost Safety - Section 38
	Brendan O’Gorman SEE updated the elected Members in relation to this scheme, saying all 	submissions received during the public consultation process (held between 24.7.2024 and 7.8.2024) 	were considered and, where feasible, incorporated into this Final Report.  These works will be 	funded using NTA and Low Cost Scheme grants.  Other requests from the 	public consultation 	process, and playground works, will feature in future projects for the village and associated funding 	applications.  The proposals presented in this Final Report were supported by the elected Members 	and were agreed on the proposition of Cllr. Noel McCarthy, seconded by Cllr. Deirdre O’Brien.
	c. FINAL REPORT : Glenville Active Travel and Sustainable Travel Measures - Section 38
	Brendan O’Gorman SEE updated the Members in relation to these proposed travel measures for 	Glenville.  He said the Section 38 process proved its effectiveness as there was up to 90% opposition 	for the original proposals prepared (with 13 submissions received), and taking on board all the 	submissions, comments and suggestions received, changes have been made to the proposals which 	now satisfy the majority of the submissions.  This scheme is to be financed by late season NTA 	funding in the amount of €70,000.  A key driver of this funding is safety so there are a number of 	safety provisions included in the plans, designed to calm and slow down traffic and all of which 	meets DMURS specifications.  This Glenville Active Travel and Sustainable Travel Measures Final 	Report and the plans therein were adopted on the proposition of Cllr. William O’Leary, seconded by 	Cllr. Noel McCarthy.

	d. FINAL REPORT : Proposed Enhanced Traffic Calming & Sustainable Travel Measures - 	    R639 Dublin Road Fermoy Downing Bridge, Kilworth - Section 38
	Brendan O’Gorman SEE informed the meeting that measures under these plans include for a 3m 	wide shared surface from the Gateway to Downing Bridge with 1.5m buffer, and 2m wide 	footpath from Fermoy to the Circle K Service station via the M8 interchange, to be paid for with 	€250,000 NTA funding (Phase 1).  There was one submission received during the public consultation 	the reply to which is included in the Final Report.  Brendan confirmed that this scheme, and indeed 	all the schemes presented today, have the full approval of An Garda Síochána.  Brendan answered 	any queries the Members had which included confirming that future public lighting will be 	considered and signage required will be provided.  This project for the Dublin road, Fermoy, as 	detailed above, was welcomed by all the elected Members and approved on the proposition of 
	Cllr. Frank O’Flynn, seconded by Cllr. Peter O’Donoghue.  

	e. UPDATE : 2024 Footpath Programme /NTA Sustainable Travel Update
	Brendan O’Gorman SEE informed the meeting attendees that the appointed contractor continues to 	work through the agreed Footpath Programme works, currently working in Rathcormac and with 	Kilworth village next on the list.  He further advised that he is seeking NTA funding for four future 	projects namely Barry’s Boreen, Balmace Estate, Dublin Road Fermoy (St. Joseph’s to Aldi) and 	Rathcormac (gateway to Mondaniel), and he is hopeful these will be approved.  The elected 	Members voiced their approval of the footpath works carried out to date and welcomed the news of 	the four extra locations potentially to be done if NTA funding is granted.

	f. UPDATE : 2024 RI Programme Progress (verbal update)
	Brendan O’Gorman SEE informed the elected Members that this 2024 RI programme is now up to 	90% complete.  Council crews are finalising works on these CCC projects at present.  
	Brendan advised that of the two projects which it was necessary to remove from the 2024 RI works 	programme, one has been transferred to the Storm Babet 2024 works and accordingly will be done 	this year, and the other at Duntahane will be done in 2025 in conjunction with the new footpath 	works at Barry’s Boreen / Duntaheen Road junction.

	g. UPDATE : 2024 RM Programme Progress (verbal update)
	Brendan O’Gorman SEE advised that works on this programme are substantively complete, are on 	schedule and within budget and should be finalised in the near future.

	h. UPDATE : Storm Babet Resurfacing (verbal update)
	Brendan O’Gorman SEE updated those in attendance that there are two projects to be undertaken on 	this programme; one at Conna (value €200k) and one at Douglas Cross, Kilworth (value €250k).  	These will both be done within the next two months and in time to meet end of year commitments.

	i. UPDATE : 2024 Drainage Programme Progress (verbal update)
	Brendan O’Gorman SEE informed those present that works on the drainage programme combine 	with all the other road works programmes and are a continuous process with drainage works ongoing 	all year.
	Cllr. Peter O’Donoghue said that there are areas in Araglin where drainage is a huge issue, to which 	Brendan O’Gorman SEE replied that he is aware that there is a requirement for the upsizing of the 	pipe network in some places in Araglin and he is hopeful to secure funding under 2025 Climate 	Action allocations to carry out this work.
	Cllr. William O’Leary enquired if storm drain / drain clearing work will be undertaken in the 	Rathcormac area prior to the onset of winter conditions to prevent a re-occurrence of flooding risk 	here to which Brendan replied this is always done in advance of the winter season and has 	commenced.
	Cllr. Nelius Cotter enquired as to the extent of the Local Authority remit in respect of streams, 	including those on private property to which Brendan replied the roadside drains that run alongside 	public roads (although adjacent to private land) are the responsibility of the County Council and 	these are maintained and cleared on a continual basis throughout the year.

	j. UPDATE : 2024 CA&R (verbal update)
	Brendan O’Gorman SEE advised that there are fourteen small projects to be done under this scheme 	and these will commence when 2024 RI and RM programme works are complete.

	k. UPDATE : 2024 SIS (verbal update)
	Brendan O’Gorman SEE updated the elected Members that works being done on this programme are 	currently up to 75% complete, works in Rathcormac and Kilworth traffic calming among others.

4.	NOTICES OF MOTIONS
Cllr. Peter O’ Donoghue  (seconded by Cllr. Deirdre O’Brien)
1.	“that this Council would look to secure a site between Mitchelstown and Fermoy for the construction 	and operation of a civic amenity facility”. 
	Response sought from Environment Directorate.  (MO’D)
	This motion was supported by the elected Members who agree that Fermoy MD area should have a 	Civic Amenity Site facility.  It was agreed that Fermoy MD would 	bring this motion to full Council 	for discussion and resolution.  There was also a request for the provision of mobile temporary 	recycling / disposal facilities to Fermoy MD, if available.

Cllr. Frank O’ Flynn (seconded by Cllr. Deirdre O’Brien)
2.	“that Cork County Council would put in traffic calming measures from Molly Barry's Cross to 	Kilworth village in the interest of safety of all road users”. 
	No dedicated traffic calming budget allocated to this division.  Safety Improvement and NRA Active 	travel funding the traffic calming on the southern approach to the village this year.  We will keep the 	request on file.  (BO’G)

Cllr. Noel McCarthy  (seconded by Cllr. Deirdre O’Brien)
3.	“that drainage works be carried out outside the home of P61 VH42, Sheepwalk West, Fermoy to 	prevent flooding on this section of the road”. 
	No easy solution here as this segment of road is on the lowest point of the road.  We have a 	strengthening project coming here in 2026 which will allow us to reshape and raise the road which 	will resolve the issue.  In the meantime, we will see if we can open existing inlets / water-tables to 	help in the interim.  (BO’G)

Cllr. William O’ Leary  (seconded by Cllr. Noel McCarthy)
4.	“that this Council would take into consideration, owing to the fact a number of former commercial 	premises in both Patrick Street and McCurtain, Fermoy have now received a change of use to 	residential units, that on street parking in these areas should remain favourable to all businesses who 	pay commercial rates and that turnover should and remain favourable to the town centre in general”.  	For discussion.  (MO’D)
	Cllr. William O’Leary has concerns that with a number of former commercial properties in town 	centres now being repurposed as residential that the potentially increased demand for residents 	parking will reduce the number of spaces available for shoppers and other commercial service users.  	All the elected Members agreed that this could become an issue and said it is something that needs to 	be considered when planning is being granted for such changes of use.  
	Aidan Creagh SEO advised that it some instances conversion of existing to residential is by way of 	‘notice’ with no planning application required but agreed CCC needs to be mindful of this issue.
	Margaret O’Donoghue MDO said that currently the number of resident parking permits for both 	main streets in Fermoy is low.  

Cllr. Deirdre O’ Brien  (seconded by Cllr. Noel McCarthy)
5.	“that this Council would write to NTA for an update on why the local link service from Fermoy to 	Mallow has not been launched, as announced in the Connecting Ireland” 
	Further to both Cllrs. McCarthy and O’Flynn advising that this service is up and running and being 	utilised, Cllr. O’Brien said she will seek further clarification directly from Local Link.

Cllr. Peter O’ Donoghue  (seconded by Cllr. Deirdre O’Brien)
6.         “that this Council would alter the crossroads at the mountain barracks at Glenduff, Mitchelstown to 	make the crossroads safer for road users”.
	We will see if we can include for this project in a future safety improvement scheme.  Council are 	aware of the concerns here and have already taken action to reduce potential impacts.  The adjacent 	land required here is registered and is private property.  (BO’G)
 	Additionally to this reply, Brendan O’Gorman SEE accepted that there is a hazard at this location for road users but stated Cork County Council cannot be held responsible for driver behaviour.  Brendan did undertake to make enquiries if the relevant landowner would enter into discussions with Cork County Council with a view to ceding / land purchase here for a potential future road safety improvement.

7.	“that this Council would introduce traffic calming measures to attempt to slow down speeding traffic on the straight stretch of road between Curaghagalla and Gloccamaura”. 
	The current speed limit review changes about to come into play brings the default speed limit on local roads down to 60kph - that should help here.  Traffic calming is not appropriate in rural areas. (BO’G)
	Brendan confirmed that the introduction of the reduced 60kph speed limit is due to happen in November / December 2024, but cautioned Garda enforcement will be essential to monitor speeds and bring about a change in driver behaviour.

Cllr. Frank O’ Flynn (seconded by Cllrs. O’Brien and McCarthy)
8.	“that Cork County Council would put traffic calming measures in place incorporating a soft ramp on 	the Doneraile road entrance to Shanballymore village ”. 
	No dedicated traffic calming budget allocated to this division.  Driver speed feedback sign already in 	situ here.  We will keep the request on file.  (BO’G)

(seconded by Cllr. Deirdre O’Brien)
9.	“that Cork County Council would extend the 50 km speed limit from Doneraile out to Turnpike 	Cross in the next traffic speed review, in the interest of safety of all road users”.
	When the village 50kph zones are been adjusted in 2025, this will have an impact on existing 60kph 	zones like here, probably bringing them down to 50kph.  No formal circular received yet on this. 	(BO’G)
	This motion was supported by Cllrs. McCarthy and Cotter.

Cllr. Noel McCarthy  (seconded by Cllr. William O’Leary)
10.	“that this Council receive an Engineer’s report on the possibility of road ramps at the entrance to 	Liam MacGearailt Place, Fermoy and also at the lower section of this estate”. 
	No dedicated traffic calming budget allocated to this division.  We will keep the request on file.  	(BO’G)
	This motion was supported by Cllrs. O’Brien and O’Donoghue as there are estate residents, tenants 	in Cluain Dara and members of the Athletics Club as well as others passing through this area.
(seconded by Cllr. Deirdre O’Brien)
11.	“that this Committee get Engineer’s report on the possibility of a 15-Minute Parking Bay outside the 	premises of Batavia Furniture on Rathealy Road, Fermoy”. 
	This request will be considered as part of a review of the Parking By-Laws for Fermoy.  	(MO’D)
	Cllr. McCarthy commented that there are residents and others parking here and leaving their cars all 	days which is impeding access to this business for customers and deliveries.  Margaret O’Donoghue 	MDO said there are currently no parking By-Laws covering this area so there would be a difficulty 	with enforcement.

Cllr. William O’ Leary	
12.	“that this Council would consider the provision of a disabled parking bay at 37 Emmett Street,	Fermoy P61 NX97”. 
	There is a school bus bay set down outside No. 37. (BO’G)
	Cllr. O’Leary withdrew this motion.

(seconded by Cllr. Peter O’Donoghue)
13.	“that this Council would again consider the provision of public lighting Rathcormac from 
	Dr. Barry’s Bridge down as far as the footbridge R626”. 
	As advised to Councillors earlier in the year under our published schedule of works, we are 	commencing public lighting at the footbridge in 2024 - 3 solar lights to be installed but 28 in total 	required back to the R639 junction over a number of years.  (BO’G)
	Cllr. O’Leary asked if development levies could be drawn down and utilised for this public lighting 	to which Brendan O’Gorman SEE replied that a capital plan for the overall walk would be the 	optimum way to proceed here and this is on the MDO radar for future consideration.	

Cllr. Deirdre O’ Brien (seconded by Cllr. Noel McCarthy)		
14.	“that this Council would support Disabled Parking Bay in Georges Street, Mitchelstown, Eircode 	P67 R207 (details supplied)”. 
	The overall provision of additional disabled spaces / age friendly spaces on this street will be 	examined, and this request will be included for consideration at that time.  	(MO’D)

(seconded by Cllr. Noel McCarthy)
15.	“that this Council call on Minister for Transport to investigate the possibility of a new interchange to 	be built on the western side of Fermoy town, that would alleviate the traffic congestion in the town”. 	For discussion.  (BO’G)
	This motion was fully supported by all the elected Members who said that the traffic situation in 	Fermoy is set to worsen if the proposed changes to the junction at Mallow Road go ahead and with 	the opening of the additional supermarket currently under construction.  Also, the toll is deterring 	motorists from using the motorway resulting in ever-increasing traffic through Fermoy town centre.  	The N72 traversing the town centre is another contributory factor to traffic congestion in the town. 	Brendan O’Gorman SEE advised those present that the toll agreement is in place until 2034 at which 	time national government will be making the decision to remove / re-impose.  He stated that there is 	a commitment to a full traffic survey and this will result in an overall traffic management plan for 	Fermoy, but this plan may have some difficult recommendations and there will be tough decisions to 	be made.  Further to a discussion it was agreed that Fermoy MD would await the outcome of this 	traffic survey and the ensuing recommendations prior to taking any further action at this time.

5.	CORRESPONDENCE
	a. EMAIL : Irish Water 14.8.2024 RE Ballyhooly Water Supply SP 24923
	b. EMAIL#2 : Irish Water 14.8.2024 RE Ballyhooly Water Supply SP 24923
	All the elected Members voiced their dissatisfaction at these two responses from Uisce Eireann, 	saying the water supply in Ballyhooly has again been problematic with many householders there 	experiencing very poor water supply and low pressure on a continual basis.  There is an urgent	requirement for an upgrade to the pipe network, essential to rectify the problems and resolve water 	supply	issues in Ballyhooly.  Further to a discussion it was decided Fermoy MD elected Members 	would put forward a request to meet with Uisce Eireann officials at the County Council clinic which 	is due to be held in October.  The elected Members acknowledged the work of the UE operatives on 	the ground who are doing their utmost to maintain a water supply to the village.

6.	TO CONSIDER MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
	None

7.	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	Prior to consideration of the items under Any Other Business, Brendan O’Gorman SEE stated that 	items being put forward under this Agenda Item should be of an urgent matter and should be issues 	related to a function of the municipal district members.  Accordingly, Brendan said the nine items 	listed can be taken as read, with no discussion necessary.

1.	Cllr. Frank O’ Flynn
	“that Cork County Council would put a wheelchair parking space and signage in Edward 	Street, 	Mitchelstown near the side entrance to Mitchelstown Town Hall”.

2.	Cllr Nelius Cotter
	“that Cork County Council would put traffic calming measures at Herbert’s Cross on the 	N73 in the 	interest of safety at the petrol pump’’.

3.	Cllr Nelius Cotter
	“that Cork County Council would put traffic calming measures in place with a soft ramp on the slip 	road at Shinnick Place, Castletownroche connecting Doneraile Rd to the N72’’.

4.	Cllr. William O’Leary
	“that this Council would consider the possibility of appointing a school traffic warden for Scoil 	Bhride Rathcormac owing to the fact that the school now has the second highest pupil numbers in the 	Fermoy MD”.

5.	Cllr. Noel McCarthy	
	“that this Committee write to the HSE South to express our concerns to the proposed cuts to the 	Ambulance Service which includes Fermoy area”.

6.	Cllr. Noel McCarthy
	“that this Committee reinstate the yellow box and the double lines at the entrance to Wolfe Tone 	Park, Fermoy”.

7.	Cllr. Deirdre O’ Brien
	Potholes be filled on the road at McDonagh Terrace, Fermoy, at exit from the parish church. Update 	on resurfacing required here also.

8.	Cllr. Deirdre O’ Brien
	The narrow drains by the railing at entry to Church Street, Mitchelstown be cleaned.  These are 
	difficult tidy towns to clean.

9.	Cllr. Deirdre O’ Brien
	Up date on the Age Friendly parking space at Doody’s Chemist, Mitchelstown.





	Signed __________________________		Date ________________________
